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THE REST of the STORY
Stolen RC Equipment
by Mike Simon
Remember the e-mail sent out by Richard Mason concerning the theft of an RC trailer containing planes and RC equipment?  This is “The Rest of the Story” as told by Mike:
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On the morning of December 29th, I received a phone call from my mom.  When I looked at the caller ID, I didn’t think anything of it.  She asked if my dad was with me.  I told her no and she figured I was out flying because my enclosed trailer was gone.  Normally this would have been the case.  My trailer gone, and my dad gone, usually meant he was out at the field with me.   I keep the trailer by my parent’s garage under the carport.  There have been many days they return home from church and my trailer is with me at the field.  Nearly every weekend of the summer, my planes and trailer were with me at Red Stick.

When I told her I wasn’t flying, she and I both thought maybe my dad had borrowed the trailer for something.  I asked her to go look in the garage to see if my planes were sitting on the concrete.  She opened the garage door and started to describe what she saw and my stomach started to turn.  I knew if my dad had borrowed the trailer he would have removed the planes first. 

I asked her over and over to describe what she saw, and no words coming out of her mouth were anything close to what I wanted to hear.  I hung up with her while she tried to get my dad on the phone.   Ten minutes down the road my phone rang, it was her; “I got a hold of your dad, he doesn’t have your trailer, were calling the sheriff”.

I turned the corner to the house hopping it was some cruel joke and my trailer was sitting right there.  No such luck.  The sheriff’s deputy was on the way so I started to whip up a list of the contents of my trailer.  Everything I needed for my flying was in that trailer.  I had a couple old motors, an unbuilt ARF, and a couple small electric planes left which were of no use to me because all my batteries, chargers and radio equipment were in my trailer.

I made the police report and was given the usual false sense of hope that they were sure it would turn up and they would do their best to find it.  We called the homeowner’s insurance and they had sent out their paperwork for me to fill out.  I luckily kept ninety percent of my receipts which made it easy to give a detailed list of what I was missing.  Going through the lists I wasn’t sure if I was even going to get back into flying.  I had so much time and work put into my planes and trailer, I didn’t have the motivation to do it again.  I didn’t want to.  I got sick to my stomach going to my favorite RC websites just to see if my stuff had shown up on the swap shops on RCUniverse or Flying Giants.   I was about ready to hang up my radio strap.

I had sent an email to our club webmaster including pictures and a description of what was stolen and asked him to distribute it to our club members.  The next morning my inbox was loaded.  This is when I realized what support I would receive through this whole dilemma.   I received many emails from local club members.  However, I was lucky and many members forwarded my email to other clubs they had some sort of connection to.  I received messages as far west as the Houston area, North as far as Tennessee, East to Florida and all the way to the coast here in Louisiana giving me their support and their word they would keep an eye out for my trailer.

Many offered to help me scan the swap shops online for my stolen planes and parts.  I couldn’t thank them enough.  It made me proud to tell people about the huge amount of support I received from fellow RC plane pilots around the southern part of the USA.
A good friend of mine convinced me to stop by Red Stick on Sunday morning.  Eight days after my trailer had been stolen.  I had been putting a tail section on a plane for another friend who was going to be out there as well.   I used that as an excuse to stop by.  When I pulled through the gate, I wanted to turn around. 

I went ahead and stopped, I didn’t bring my folding chair with me because it was in the trailer along with my cooler and flying sunglasses.  This is where the story starts to make a turn. My friends out there “made” me maiden fly one of their planes.  I am usually hesitant to fly planes built by this certain individual because it usually ends in disaster and a long walk carrying parts.  This plane flew awesome for some reason.  I guess after all those years of building, he finally got one right!  When I returned back to the pit area, my buddies had a Twist 40 sitting on the bench.  One said “here ya go”.  They then explained they didn’t want me to get out of the hobby because of some unfortunate situation.  They slapped this Twist together for me out of their spare parts so I would have something to bang around while I waited for the insurance process to begin.  That was one of the nicest things I have ever had anyone do for me.  It really made me realize how lucky I am to be in a hobby like this.

Them giving me that plane kind of renewed my enthusiasm for this hobby.  For the first time I was excited to look at planes, motors, radios and all that stuff online.  Insurance was going to cover my loss, which helped a lot as well.  I was pricing planes and motors and had a pretty good list of possible replacement parts to start with.  My friends had told me I would be required to buy another trainer and start over again.  As good friends are, they all offered to help me on the buddy box.  Yeah Right !

Well, that following Wednesday, about 3 o’clock, my stolen plane story did a complete 180 degree turn.  I received numerous phone calls from people in the South Louisiana area and had a voice mail box full of messages.  The first message I received was from the club president of the W.A.R.P.S Club in Berwick La, Barry Breaux.  He left a message stating that they possibly had come across my stolen RC Planes in the Morgan City, Louisiana area.  

I called him and he quickly gave me the phone number to Tri-City Hobbies and told me who to talk with.  I called them and was told by Pete Lawton, another RC flyer, that again they think they had come across my stolen planes.  He gave me the phone number to a Morgan City Police officer.

I called the officer and he asked for a quick version of the story of my planes getting stolen.  He then asked me to identify what was in the trailer.  I began to rattle off my stolen hobby list.  After a good 5 minutes, he said “well, pretty much everything you described is here”.  I couldn’t believe it.  I asked if he could see any damage.  He said “No, they look fine to me”.  I was in shock. 

He then began to tell me the story of how my planes turned up.  Whoever it was stole my trailer, decided to dump my planes.  They pulled the trailer to a small dumpster behind a tire shop in Morgan City.  One of the guys working there caught the end of him putting something in that dumpster.  When they drove off, he went to see what they had trashed.  Inside the dumpster he saw the entire contents of my trailer.  With the help of a couple other guys who he worked with, he brought my stuff into the warehouse and called the police.

The police officer took pictures of my planes and equipment with his cell phone and decided to drive to Tri-City Hobbies to see if anyone had reported this stuff stolen.   He showed Mr. Lawton the pictures of my planes and he recognized my planes from the email that spread like wild fire.  He said “I think that is the stuff stolen from that guy in the Baton Rouge area”.  He then called Mr. Breaux to have him call a member of our club to get my phone number.

Mr. Breaux called Chris Timmins, our clubs safety officer, and informed him of what they had found.  He was also one of the many who called to tell me the good news.

I borrowed a trailer of a friend and headed to Morgan City on Friday, the 11th of January.  I met the police officer at the station, and followed him to the tire shop where my stuff was locked up.  I couldn’t believe what I saw.  My 30% Yak had 
virtually no damage what so ever.  A broken tail wheel was the only damage.  The wings were
never taken out of the wing bag.  My small profile was the only one of my planes with damage, and it was nothing a little thin CA wouldn’t fix.  I also had a spad combat plane… it was also recovered.  I couldn’t notice any damage that wasn’t already there.   My transmitter was still in its JR Case, my LSU field box was undamaged as well as my home built gas fuel tank.  All my charging equipment was untouched and just like that, I was back in business.  I had recovered nearly 80% of my stolen equipment, minus my toolbox and trailer. This event in my life has made me realize how lucky I am to be a part of a hobby with members who go out of their way to help others in the hobby.  It would have been very easy to just blow off the email and never think about it.  I can’t give enough thanks to the people who are members of our club, Red Stick RC Club, and our webmaster Richard Mason for forwarding out my email to everyone they could think of and to the many members from clubs around the South.  I owe a special thanks to the members of the WARPS Club in Berwick Louisiana.  Their club president Barry Breaux and Pete Lawton were the missing links to me and my favorite hobby.  Hopefully, my story will be used to promote our hobby by example of the close knit group we as RC pilots are. 













